
 
 

 

TOWN OF WEATHERSFIELD 
SELECTBOARD 

 
REGULAR MEETING AGENDA 

 
MONDAY, MAY 15, 2023 AT 6:30PM 

MARTIN MEMORIAL HALL 
5259 US ROUTE 5, ASCUTNEY,  VT 05030 

 
ZOOM MEETING AVAILABLE 

CLICK THE MOUNTAIN ON WEBSITE HOMEPAGE OR 
PHONE NUMBER: (929) 205 - 6099 | MEETING ID: 542-595-4364 |                                   

NO PARTICIPANT ID: PRESS # MEETING PASSCODE: 8021 

 
 

PHONE 
(802) 674-2626 

 
FAX 

(802) 674-2117 

 
 

1. Call to Order 
2. Pledge of Allegiance 
3. Comments from SB, TM, and Citizens on Topics not on the Agenda 
4. Review Minutes from Previous Meeting: 05-01-2023 
5. Large Gathering Permits 

a. Wellwood Orchards Strawberry Festival – June 24, 2023 10am – 3pm 
b. Wellwood Orchards Harvest Festival – September 2, 2023 10am-3pm 

6. Excavation Bid Award 
7. Town Manager Update 
8. Transfer FY23 balances to reserves 
9. Vote to discontinue Small Business Grants & transfer remaining balance ($8,000) back to the 

ARPA fund.  
10. Warn Hearing to Discontinue Town Highway #95 
11. Selectboard representative to the Schoolboard  

a. David Fuller 
12. Appointments 

a. Budget Committee (5 Vacancies) 
b. Conservation Commission (2 Vacancies) 
c. Energy Coordinator (1 Vacancy) 
d. Green Up Coordinator (1 Vacancy) 
e. Lister (1 Vacancy) 
f. Parks and Recreation (2 Vacancies) 
g. Veterans Memorial Committee (2 Vacancies) 
h. Zoning Board of Adjustment (2 Vacancies) 

13. Approve Warrant 
14. Any other business 
15. Adjourn 

 

 

 



Select Board 

Martin Memorial Hall 

5259 Route 5, Ascutney VT 

Monday, May 1, 2023 

6:30 PM 

REGULAR MEETING 

Draft Minutes 

 

Select Board Members Present: Michael Todd, David Fuller, Paul Tillman, Kelly 

O’Brien, Wendy Smith  

 

Select Board Members Absent:  

 

Brandon Gulnick, Town Manager 

 

Others Present: 

Olivia Savage Beth Hit  

Ray Stapleton Matt Walasewicz (remote)  

Melanie Sheehen Beth Hitz  

Joseph Bublat (remote) Maureen (remote)  

John Keniston   

 

1 Call to Order 

Mr. Todd called the meeting to order at 6:32pm. 

 

2 Pledge of Allegiance 

Mr. Tillman led the pledge of allegiance. 

 

3 Comments from SB, TM, and Citizens on Topics Not on the Agenda 

Mr. Todd reminded everyone about Annual Green-up day on May 6, 2023. 

Green-up bags are available at the Town Office. Email steve@vermonthill.net 

for more information.  

The Highway Superintendent spoke about road closures on Little Ascutney 

Road due to flooding between VT Route 106 and Lottery Lane. 

 

4 Review minutes from previous meeting(s): 04/17/2023 

Additions/corrections/deletions: 

a. None. 

Motion: To approve.  

Made by:  Mr. Tillman  Second: Ms. Smith 

Vote: All in favor 

 

5 Melanie Sheehan: Overdose Awareness 

mailto:steve@vermonthill.net


Melanie Sheehan gave a presentation on substance use and reducing stigma. 

She discussed strategies for the town to have Narcan distribution cite in town, 

harm reduction kits, and for the police to utilize OD Max, which logs 

locations on overdoses and the days they are happening so an action plan to 

support that area can be implemented. She left lawn sign, pamphlets, and 

other additional resources with the Town Manager.  

 

The Select Board discussed barriers to sobriety, drawing the line between 

helping verses enabling, how location plays a role, strategies and programs 

that seem helpful such as prevention initiatives, the impact of mental health, 

progress on current legislation, and EMS burnout. The Select Board 

concluded that they support efforts that aim to solve the drug crisis in 

Vermont.  

 

6 Unassigned Drug and Tobacco Paraphernalia Establishments 

The Select Board reviewed documents regarding the Weathersfield Select 

Board Amendment to the Weathersfield Zoning Bylaw Drug and Tobacco 

Paraphernalia Establishments and how the Select Board at the time did not 

have the necessary signatures. Section 7.24 states that: “The foregoing 

amendments shall be effective 21 days after adoption, that is, on March 9, 

2016. Dated at Weathersfield, Windsor County, Vermont this 16th day of 

February, 2016.” 

 

Mr. Fuller pointed out that this was a done deal, effective 21 days after the 

date it was signed and that a warning to sign it could be done as a correction 

matter. The Select Board agreed that they didn’t want to sign off for the 

previous Select Board. The Select Board discussed how the state and federal 

laws regarding some of the items in the Bylaws have changed or not changed 

since the Bylaw was written and discussed issues surrounding establishments 

that were not grandfathered in and their proximity to the school. The Select 

Board agreed that the Planning Commission needs to review the Bylaw.  

 

7. Town Manager Update 

a) Roofing Projects 

The Town Garage roofing project is scheduled to take place during the 

week of the 15th of May unless the weather does not cooperate, and in 

this case, the project will begin during the week of the 22nd of May. 

Following completion of this project, the West Weathersfield Fire 

Department roof will be scheduled. 

b) Generator Projects 

The Martin Memorial Hall Generator project is moving forward on 

May 31st.The Town has coordinated with Irving and are awaiting an 

estimate for that part of the work. The Town has a site visit scheduled 

at the Town Garage and 1879 Schoolhouse on May 9th with 



Brookfield Service. The Town is anticipating receiving an estimate to 

install generators at these buildings prior to the 2nd Select Board 

meeting in May. 

c) Overhead Doors – Ascutney Fire Department 

A claim was submitted for the overhead doors at the Ascutney Fire 

Department. This was an expense that was made, and one of the 

reasons the budget is over expended. A claim was submitted to VLCT 

and VLCT approved the claim. The doors cost $4,600 to replace, with 

a $1,000 deductible. VLCT sent the Town a check for $3,600. 

d) West Weathersfield Fire Department Banquet 

The Town Manager attended the West Weathersfield Fire Department 

Banquet to thank first responders for their service. Several firefighters 

were recognized for their years of service, including Travis Comp, 

Jordyn Bagalio, and Dave Picknell for 5 years of service, Ben Waters 

and Tracy Dauphin for 10 years of service, Mike Wiltshire and 

Mychael Spaulding for 15 years of service, Josh Dauphin for 20 years 

of service, and Ray Stapleton for 25 years of service.  

The Firefighter of the year award went to Dave Picknell. This award is 

chosen by the group and reflects the mission statement and core 

values. The department also recognized Ray Stapleton for his time as 

Chief and leadership in other roles. 

e) ARPA Update 

The ARPA meeting took place on Wednesday, April 26, 2023, at 

6:30pm. The meeting was held at the 1879 Schoolhouse. The Town 

Manager will be holding another public input meeting in mid-May and 

will be advertising this again. Any resident in Town that wishes to 

share an idea on how to best use the remaining funds is welcomed.  

 

The Town Manager will submit a recommendation based on the 

community input received at the first Select Board meeting in June, 

and that recommendation will not only include the expenditures for 

ARPA funds, but also a system to match these funds with state grant 

programs.  

 

The Select Board inquired about what the public input was thus far and 

the Town Manger brief the Select Board on those ideas: The 

Hoisington Field Master Plan and Engineering, a generator for the 

highway department, a generator for the 1879 schoolhouse, the posts at 

the Veterans Memorial Park, Martin Memorial Hall drainage, trails, 

tree maintenance, mapping scenic views, digitalization of Town 

Clerk’s Office, office restructure and contingency.  

 

The Select Board discussed the generators, the cost of generators 

verses the electricity needs associated with each building, the need of a 



study to assess these needs, and the Town emergency management 

services.   

 

Motion: To allow the Town Manger to install and purchase up to 

$2,500 from ARPA funds for a generator for the 1879 Schoolhouse. 

Made by:  Mr. Fuller  Second: Mr. Tillman 

Vote: All in Favor 

 

Motion: To authorize the Town Manager, the Highway 

Superintendent and the Chair to move forward with quotes for a 

generator for the highway garage, with funding to come from ARPA. 

Made by:  Mr. Fuller  Second: Mr. Tillman 

Vote: All in Favor 

 

8. Town Highway #95 

There is a Town highway on private property. It is on some maps but not 

others but it is in the states system as a class 4 impassable road. See email 

from the Highway Superintendent regarding the issue:   

 
 

The Select Board concluded that information for the hearing process and other 

legalities should be collected and ready to discuss for the next Select Board 

meeting.  

 

9. Martin Memorial Hall Roofing Project 



The Martin Memorial Hall roofing project has been completed. There were 2 

changes as the project progressed. Premium shingles were not available & 6 

pieces of plywood required replacement. The inspector agreed with both the 

decision to change from premium shingles to pro shingles and agreed that the 

6 pieces of plywood required replacement. The cost of Pro Shingles was 

$3,000 less than the cost of Premium Shingles. The total cost of plywood 

replacement was $450. The net difference is $2,550.  

 

Motion: To reallocate the $2,550 left over from the Martin Memorial Hall 

roofing project back into ARPA funds.    

Made by:  Mr. Tillman   Second: Ms. Smith 

Vote: All in Favor.  

 

10. Town Reappraisal Draft RFP 

The Town of Weathersfield is requesting a proposal from qualified, certified 

reappraisal contactors to work with Weathersfield to complete a town-wide 

reappraisal for the 2025 Grand List. The most recent town wide reappraisal 

was done in 2008. The selected contractor will be responsible for a thorough 

analysis of local real estate market conditions and review of the existing 

Computer Assisted Mass Appraisal (CAMA) data leading to the development 

of computer models for estimating the fair market value of all taxable property 

in Weathersfield.   

 

This RFP is considered advertised on May 2, 2023. Sealed proposals must be 

received at the  Weathersfield Town Office located at 5259 US Route 5, 

Ascutney, VT 05030 by 11am  prevailing time, June 2, 2023. Sealed bids 

delivered by person, overnight express, currier, or parcel post must be clearly 

marked “Town of Weathersfield Reappraisal Proposal.” Any bids received 

after this date will not be accepted, even if the proposal is postmarked on the 

bid due date. Copies of this Request for Proposal may be obtained by calling 

the Weathersfield Town Office at (802) 674-2626 Ext 2, or by email at 

weathersfield@weathersfield.org.   

 

This request for proposal is intended to be explanatory, but should any 

discrepancy appear, or any misunderstanding arise as to the intent of anything 

contained herewith, the interpretation and decision of the Town of 

Weathersfield shall be final and binding. Any corrections of errors or 

omissions in the request for proposal may be made by the Town of 

Weathersfield when such a correction is necessary for the proper fulfillment 

of their intention as construed by the Town of Weathersfield. 

 

The Select Board discussed how Town Reappraisals have been done 

historically and what other towns may be doing for the process. The Select 



Board agreed that an RFP should be done to ensure there is enough funding 

for a reappraisal.  

 

11. Tax Collector Report 

On April 17, 2023, the Select Board requested that the Town provide the 

status of delinquent taxes & agreements. The last Town Report showed that in 

FY22, the Town had $290,038.33 in delinquent taxes outstanding on the 

books. The Town had been working to decrease the delinquencies on the 

books since FY20, and it takes a couple years for it to fully clear out of 

reporting. As of April 27, 2023, the Town has $33,914.49 in delinquent taxes 

on the FY23 books, which is an 88.3% decrease since the recent annual report 

that was distributed. The annual report that was distributed contained 

delinquent taxes between July 1, 2021, and June 30, 2022.  

 

The Town Manager reported that the Town held tax sales in 2020, 2021, and 

2022, and between the tax sales that were completed and the agreements that 

were made per policy, it takes a couple of years for everything to work out, 

which is why the number still showed a high number of delinquencies in the 

last report. For example, in 2020, the Town had 134 total delinquencies 

totaling over $300K on our books. Currently, there are 31 total delinquencies 

totaling $33,914.49. Of these 31 delinquencies, 8 of these have made 

agreements per policy, and of these 8 agreements, 3 have defaulted. Of the 

remaining 22 that have not made agreements, the total delinquency is $6,120, 

and the average delinquency is $266.08.  

 

The Town will continue efforts to collect delinquent taxes by policy and law 

and anticipate holding a tax sale on the 3 properties that have defaulted on 

their agreements and sending a notice of tax sale on the remaining 22 that 

have not made an effort to come to an agreement with the Town per policy. 

 

Mr. Fuller and the Town Manager discussed the budget process. Mr. Fuller 

stated that he would like to find out more about what happened with 

$256,123.83 between April 2020 and April 2023 in regards to income as he 

had not seen this happen historically and had concerns about how it will all 

level out in the end. It was suggested that a discussion about using a cash 

system instead of an accrual system might be worthwhile.  

 

12. Appointments 

a. Budget Committee (5 Vacancies) 

b. Conservation Commission (2 Vacancies)  

c. Energy Coordinator (1 Vacancy) 

d. Green Up Coordinator (1 Vacancy) 

e. Lister (1 Vacancy) 

f.  Deputy Fire Warden 



g. Green Up Coordinator  

h. Parks and Recreation (2 Vacancies) 

i. Veterans Memorial Committee (4 Vacancies) 

i. Allison Roth 

ii. Mark Richardson 

j. Zoning Board of Adjustment (2 Vacancies) 

 

Motion: To appoint Allison Roth and Mark Richardson to the Veterans 

Memorial Committee.   

Made by:  Mr. Tillman Second: Mr. Fuller 

Vote: All in Favor.  

 

13. Warrants 

Motion: To approve the warrants for 5/1/2023 as followed:  

 

General Funds  

Operating Expenses $91,479.04 

Payroll $14,797.65 

 

Highway Fund  

Operating Expenses $14,633.93 

Payroll $8,337.92 

 

Solid Waste Management Fund  

Operating Expenses $11,634.11 

Payroll $1,839.86 

 

Library Operating Expenses $0.00 

Payroll $2,151.34 

AP: $274.17 

 

Municipal Road Grant $78.46 

 

ARPA/Roofing Project $31,314 

 

 

Grand Totals:  

Operating Expenses $149,414.27 

Payroll $27,035.90 

 

Made by: Mr. Tillman  Second: Mr. Fuller 

Vote: All in favor

14.  Any Other Business

 None.  

 

15. Adjourn  

Motion: To adjourn the meeting. 

Made by: Mr. Fuller  Second: Ms. Smith  

Vote: All in favor 

The meeting adjourned at 8:42 PM. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Nichole Gagnon 



 

 

WEATHERSFIELD SELECT BOARD 

 

 

 

 

_______________________________ 

Michael Todd, Chairperson 

 

 

_______________________________ 

Wendy Smith, Selector 

 

 

_______________________________ 

Kelly O’Brien, Clerk 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

_____________________________ 

Paul Tillman, Vice-Chairperson 

 

 

_____________________________ 

David Fuller, Selector







Brandon Gulnick 
Town Manager 

TEL. (802) 674-2626 
Weathersfieldvt.org 

 

TOWN OF WEATHERSFIELD 
OFFICE OF THE SELECTBOARD/         

TOWN MANAGER 

5259 US ROUTE 5 
ASCUTNEY, VERMONT 05030 

 

May 10, 2023 

 
 
 
 

Susanne Terrill 
Human Resources 

 
Olivia Savage 
Principal Clerk 

 

RE: Excavation Bid Award  
 
Dear Selectors,  
 
On April 17th we advertised an RFB (Request for Bids) for excavation work on Mountain View 
Road (approximately 1800’ of ditch line), including ditching, stone removal, and some tree 
removal). We recommended a 38,000lb machine that includes a ditching bucket, digging bucket, 
and thumb attachment. This work needs to be completed by June 30, 2023. (See attachment A – 
RFB). The Question period extended from April 18th to May 1st, bids were due on May 5th at 
11am, and a public bid opening took place on May 5th at 11am.  
 
See Attachment B – Bid Opening. We received 2 bids: DLX is charging $140 per hour (See 
attachment C – DLX Bid), and TS Property Maintenance is charging $130 per hour (See 
attachment D – TS Property Maintenance Bid).  
 
Analysis #1 – Analyzing based on hourly rates and number of hours 
 
TS Property Maintenance is charging $10 less per hour, however, this company also charges a 
$130 mobilization fee, whereas DLX does not. Analyzing the information based on cost per hour, 
number of hours, and mobilization fees, and estimating the job taking 60 hours to complete, the 
cost difference between TS Property Maintenance and DLX is $600. After we subtract the $130 
mobilization fee from TS Property Maintenance, this form of analysis demonstrates a $470 
savings.  
 

Company DLX TS Prop. Maint. Difference 
Est. Hours 60 60 0 

Hourly Rate 140 130 10 
Mobilization Fee 0 130 130 

Project Cost 8,400 7,930 470 
 
Flaws in Analysis #1  
 
The equipment between the two companies differs. DLX has a 38,000lb machine with a 1.25 
cubic yard bucket. TS Property Maintenance has a 31,000lb machine with a .78 cubic yard 
bucket. This is not factored into analysis #1. 
 
 



 Analysis #2 – Analyzing based on Hourly Rates, Bucket Size, and Estimated CY’s 
 
This analysis is based on the project requiring the movement of an estimated 5,000 cubic yards, 
the size of the buckets moving the material, and the cost associated with each machine per the 
bids we received.  
 

Company DLX TS Property Maint. Difference 
Bucket Size 1.25 0.78 0.47 

Buckets P/H (est.) 120.00 120.00 0.00 
CY/HR. (est.) 150.00 93.60 56 

Est. CY 5000.00 5000.00 0.00 
# of Hours 33.33 53.42 -20.09 

Hourly Rate 140.00 130.00 10.00 
Project Cost  $4,666.67 $6,944.44 -$2,277.78 

 
 
When we analyze the project cost per company based on these factors, it will cost $4,666.67 for 
DLX to do the project and $7,074.44 (with mobilization fees) for TS Property Maintenance to do 
the project. The total estimated cost difference between TS Property Maintenance & DLX is 
$2,407.78, and DLX is the low bidder in this scenario.  
 
Flaws in Analysis #2 
 
We’re factoring in the number of cubic yards each machine is moving per hour and estimating 
that each machine will move 2 buckets per minute/ 120 buckets per hour. This indicates that DLX 
will get the job done faster with a larger bucket. The flaw in this analysis is that we assume each 
machine will move 2 full buckets per minute, and we do not factor in the speed of the operator or 
the speed of the equipment. This analysis also assumes that each bucket will be full every time, 
and that neither operator will overfill their bucket. 
 
Finance 
 
The Highway Department received a grant from Grants in Aid to do this project. The total award 
is $21,780, of which $19,800 is paid through the grant, and $1,980 is the Towns match. The 
$1,980 is an in-kind match, which includes the Highway Departments work, and the 
administrations work associated with fulfilling the requirements of the grant.  
 
If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me.  
 
Sincerely,  
 
 
 
Brandon Gulnick 
Town Manager 
Weathersfield, VT 



ATTACHMENT A 
[RFB] 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 







ATTACHMENT B 
[BID OPENING] 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 





ATTACHMENT C 
[DLX BID] 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 





ATTACHMENT D 
[TS PROPERTY MAINTENANCE BID] 





Brandon Gulnick 
Town Manager 

TEL. (802) 674-2626 
Weathersfieldvt.org 

 

TOWN OF WEATHERSFIELD 
OFFICE OF THE SELECTBOARD/         

TOWN MANAGER 

5259 US ROUTE 5 
ASCUTNEY, VERMONT 05030 

 

5/10/2023 

 
 
 
 

Susanne Terrill 
Human Resources 

 
Olivia Savage 
Principal Clerk 

 

RE: Town Manager Update  
 
 
Fire Department Contracts 
 
Meetings have been held with both Fire Departments to renew our contract by June 30th. The Fire 
Departments were asked to bring the contracts to both of their departments to discuss it and 
provide feedback on whether the contract is sufficient. We learned a lot over the past two (2) 
years working under the contract the Town has with the Fire Departments, and the contract was 
modified to accommodate for this.  
 
Roofing Projects 
 
Materials for the Town Garage roofing project have been delivered, and the project continues to 
move forward as planned.  
 
Generator Projects 
 
The Martin Memorial Hall Generator project is moving forward on May 31st. We have 
coordinated with Irving and are awaiting an estimate for that part of the work.  
 
We held a site visit at the Town Garage and 1879 Schoolhouse on May 9th with Brookfield 
Service. We are waiting to receive estimates for both projects to compare the similarities and 
differences between generator variations at both sites. 
 
ARPA Update 
 
A second ARPA working group meeting will take place at the 1879 Schoolhouse on Thursday, 
June 8th at 6:30pm.  
 
Finance Report 
 
A Finance Report will be given at the June 5th Selectboard meeting, capturing revenues and 
expenses for period 11, and projecting our final month of revenues and expenses.  
 
 
 



 Grand List Update 
 
We added $3,000,000 to the Grand List this year from permit work, GMP utility went down by 
$990,000, and VELCO went down by $826,800. The $50,000 exemption for personal property 
resulted in a $250,000 loss when compared to last years PP/Inv. Incomes. A few had increases in 
their overall total, so the PP/INV nets out at an increase of $80,000. A comparison from last 
year’s 411 to the one as of today shows an increase of $1,273,443 in the Tows total listed value. 
We still need to obtain solar values from the state, which may or may not affect anything. There 
is the possibility that some PP/INV forms come in late, but it doesn’t appear that any will exceed 
the 50K threshold. Grievances may also change these figures. According to the Lister Calendar 
from the State of Vermont, the latest abstract should be filed is June 4th. According to the 
previous Selectboard meeting the board thought it was May 4th, but the confirmed date is June 4th. 
The abovementioned figures can and do continue to change, and we cannot be sure what the true 
number will be until after the grievance period ends. We also continue to wait on the final 
veterans’ exemptions from the VA. The filing of the “final” grand list is no later than July 25th. 
Grievances will take place on June 15th following notifications that are scheduled to be mailed out 
on May 25th.  
 
1879 Schoolhouse Operations  
 
The 1879 Schoolhouse Committee had remaining tasks to complete, and those tasks have been 
completed following their meeting on May 8th. The Committee voted to dissolve and adjourn, and 
the vote was unanimous. The building will be used for rentals, board, commission, and committee 
meetings, public hearings, after school programming, social service and non-profit meetings, 
emergency operations center, yoga & meditation classes, and conferences. There will also be joint 
events where the building will be used during events at Hoisington field. Lastly, the building will 
continue to be utilized as a food shelf. A maintenance plan has been put into effect. We’ve 
developed a rental calendar, a departure checklist for rentals, in addition to an application that 
requires approval prior to rentals. The gardening club has plans to plant flowers around the 
building, and we have plans to apply for further grant opportunities to continue to improve the 
building without using local tax dollars.  
 
Fourth Quarterly Tax Payment Due 
 
The 4th Quarterly Tax payment is due on Wednesday, May 17th by 4:30pm.  
 
 
 
If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me.  
 
Sincerely,  
 
 
Brandon Gulnick 
Town Manager 
Weathersfield, VT 



Treasurer, Town of Weathersfield 
Weathersfield, Vermont 

 
 
 

TO: Selectboard  
 

FR: Steve Hier 
 

DA: 5/4/23 
 

RE: Transfers to Reserves 
 
 
   

 There are two transfers into Reserve Funds that we should make: 
 

 $ 808 into the Property Reappraisal Reserve Fund.  Each year we receive a 
state grant to help fund our eventual need for reappraisal.  We transfer that grant 
into our Property Reappraisal Reserve Fund.  We do not know the exact amount of 
the grant until the check is received.  We budget $ 15,000 for this grant and we 
transfer that amount early in the fiscal year.  Once the grant is received we then 
adjust that transfer to match the amount of the grant.  The grant this year was in the 
amount of $ 15,808 so we need to transfer an additional $ 808 into the reserve. 

 
 $ 35,640 to the Upper Falls Covered Bridge Restoration Reserve Fund.  We 
received an insurance check in this amount to help pay for repair to the bridge due 
to a recent vehicular incident.  Since the repairs will likely not be completed prior 
to 6/30/23 when the current fiscal year ends, we should move this amount into the 
reserve fund so we can carry it forward to cover the eventual repair costs.   
 
 The Board would need to pass a motion to authorize these transfers. 
 

 Thank you. 
 
 



Brandon Gulnick 
Town Manager 

TEL. (802) 674-2626 
Weathersfieldvt.org 

 

TOWN OF WEATHERSFIELD 
OFFICE OF THE SELECTBOARD/         

TOWN MANAGER 

5259 US ROUTE 5 
ASCUTNEY, VERMONT 05030 

 

5/11/2023 

 
 
 
 

Susanne Terrill 
Human Resources 

 
Olivia Savage 
Principal Clerk 

 

 RE: Small Business Grants 
 
 
Dear Selectors,  
 
We established a Small Business Relief Fund with ARPA funds for small businesses in our Town 
that were impacted by COVID-19. The Selectboard designated $20,000 towards this effort. 
$12,000 has been expended to date. $8,000 continues to be earmarked from ARPA funds.  
 
Vote to dissolve the Small Business Relief Fund and transfer the remaining $8,000 to the Towns 
ARPA fund.  
 
 
 
If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me.  
 
Sincerely,  
 
 
Brandon Gulnick 
Town Manager 
Weathersfield, VT 



Brandon Gulnick 
Town Manager 

TEL. (802) 674-2626 
Weathersfieldvt.org 

 

TOWN OF WEATHERSFIELD 
OFFICE OF THE SELECTBOARD/         

TOWN MANAGER 

5259 US ROUTE 5 
ASCUTNEY, VERMONT 05030 

 

5/11/2023 

 
 
 
 

Susanne Terrill 
Human Resources 

 
Olivia Savage 
Principal Clerk 

 

RE: Discontinuance of Highway #95  
 
 
Dear Selectors, residents,  
 
On May 1st the Highway Superintendent presented a request to discontinue Highway #95. See 
Attachment A. Information has been collected and a Notice of Public Hearing assembled. In the 
case this proposal moves forward, Selectors will examine the site on Thursday, June 15th at 
6:30pm, and hold a public hearing on Monday, June 19th at 6:30pm. The Town is hereby notified 
that changes are being proposed to discontinue Highway #95, which is located off Cooks Pond 
Road in Weathersfield. The administration is proposing the abovementioned times and dates; 
however, these dates are dependent on the schedules of each of our Selectors and may change on 
May 15th during the Selectboard meeting when this is discussed.  
 
The process to do this is as follows:  
 

1) Notice and Hearing 
a. Appoint a Time and Date for examining the premises and hearing the persons 

interested, and give 30 days’ notice to the petitioners, and to persons owning or 
interested in lands through which the highway may pass or abut, of the time when 
they will inspect the site and receive testimony.  

b. Notice shall also be given to any municipal planning commission in the Town, 
post a copy of the notice in the office of the town clerk, and cause a notice to be 
published in a local newspaper of general circulation in the area not less than 10 
days before the time set for the hearing.  

c. The notice shall be given by certified mail sent to the official residence of the 
person(s) required to be notified. 
 

2) Survey or order of discontinuance  
a. After examining the premises and hearing any interested parties, and if the 

selectboard judges that the public good, necessity, and convenience of the 
inhabitants of the municipality require the highway to be laid out, altered, or 
reclassified as claimed in the petition, it shall cause the highway to be surveyed in 
accordance with the provisions of section 33 of this title if the highway right-of-
way cannot be determined and shall place suitable monuments to properly mark 
the bounds of the survey.  



 b. If the selectboard decides to discontinue a highway, the discontinuance shall be in 
writing setting forth a completed description of the highway. 
 

3) Selectboard’s return, recording  
a. Within 60 days after the examination and hearing, the selectboard shall return the 

original petition with a report of its findings and of the manner of notifying the 
parties together with the survey or discontinuance, to the town clerk’s office. The 
selectboard’s order laying out, altering, reclassifying, or discontinuing the 
highway, with the survey, shall be recorded by the clerk. 
 

b. As part of the report of findings provided for in subsection (a) of this section, the 
selectboard may order that the petitioner bear the cost of upgrading a class 4 town 
highway to the class 3 town highway standards established in subdivision 
302(a)(3)(B) of this title. Nothing in this section shall be construed to require a 
town to maintain a class 4 highway or to upgrade a highway from class 4 to class 
3. 
 

4) Evidence of highway completion or discontinuance 
a. The lack of a certificate of completion of a highway shall not alone constitute 

conclusive evidence that a highway is not public. 
b. A town or county highway that has not been kept passable for use by the general 

public for motorized travel at the expense of the municipality for a period of 30 or 
more consecutive years following a final determination to discontinue the highway 
shall be presumed to have been effectively discontinued. This presumption of 
discontinuance may be rebutted by evidence that manifests a clear intent by the 
municipality or county and the public to consider or use the way as a highway. The 
presumption of discontinuance shall not be rebutted by evidence that shows 
isolated acts of maintenance, unless other evidence exists that shows a clear intent 
by the municipality or county to consider or use the highway as if it were a public 
right-of-way. 

c. A person whose sole means of access to a parcel of land or portion thereof owned 
by that person is by way of a town highway or unidentified corridor that is 
subsequently discontinued shall retain a private right-of-way over the former town 
highway or unidentified corridor for any necessary access to the parcel of land or 
portion thereof and maintenance of his or her right-of-way. 

 
Attachment A – Highway Superintendent Letter to Town Manager 
Attachment B – Resident Request to discontinue Highway #95 
Attachment C – Report on Proceedings regarding change of a Highway 
Attachment D – 1964 Highway Mileage Map of Weathersfield  
Attachment E – 1962, 1963, 1964, 1966, 1971, 1973d, 1973r, 1986 maps 
Attachment F – Notice of Public Hearing 

 
 
If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me.  
 
Sincerely,  
 
 
Brandon Gulnick 
Town Manager 
Weathersfield, VT 



Attachment A 
[Request to Discontinue Highway #95] 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 





Attachment B 
[Request to discontinue Highway #95] 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 













Attachment C 
[Report on Proceedings regarding change of a Highway] 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 







Attachment D 
[1964 Highway Mileage Map of Weathersfield] 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 





Attachment E 
[1962, 1963, 1964, 1966, 1971, 1973d, 1973r, 1986 maps] 

 



















Attachment F 
[Notice of Public Hearing & Site Examination] 

 



NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING 

In accordance with the provisions of 19 V.S.A. § 709, the Selectboard for 
the Town of Weathersfield, Vermont, will hold a public hearing on June 
19, 2023, at 6:30pm to hear public comments on the discontinuance of 
Highway #95 in Weathersfield, Vermont. The hearing will be held at 
Martin Memorial Hall, 5259 US Route 5, Ascutney, VT 05030. The 
Selectboard will examine the premises on Thursday, June 15, 2023, at 
6:30pm to become familiar with Highway #95 prior to the public 
hearing. The site examination will be held at 381 E Cooks Pond Road, 
Weathersfield, VT 05156. Anyone wishing to attend is warned to be 
present on either of these dates at the abovementioned locations.  
 
Statement of Purpose 
The Selectboard received a request from a resident in Town to 
discontinue Highway #95, which extends into their property. The road is 
currently classified as “U” or “impassable or untraveled” on the 2015 
Vermont General Highway Map of the Town of Weathersfield and the 
1980 Town of Weathersfield Highway Map. The complainant states that 
mapping companies are mislabeling his driveway, identifying it as 
Highway #95. The complainant further states that the ROW is located on 
Cooks Pond Road in an easterly direction across their property and dead 
ends after ¼ mile. The complainant would like this road to be 
discontinued.  
 
Geographic Areas Affected 
381 E Cooks Pond Road, Weathersfield, VT 05156  

Persons wishing to be heard may do so in person, be represented by an 
agent, or may file written comments with the Select Board prior to the 
hearing. 

Dated at Town of Weathersfield, Windsor County, State of Vermont, this 
15th day of May 2023. 

 
 
_______________________________ 
Michael Todd, Chair 
Weathersfield Select Board 



Brandon Gulnick 
Town Manager 

TEL. (802) 674-2626 
Weathersfieldvt.org 

 

TOWN OF WEATHERSFIELD 
OFFICE OF THE SELECTBOARD/         

TOWN MANAGER 

5259 US ROUTE 5 
ASCUTNEY, VERMONT 05030 

 

5/11/2023 

 
 
 
 

Susanne Terrill 
Human Resources 

 
Olivia Savage 
Principal Clerk 

 

 RE: Selectboard Representative to the Schoolboard  
 
 
Dear Selectors,  
 
 
Ann Marie Redmond, Schoolboard Chair, contacted us with interest in finding ways the School 
and Town can work together. The school board has appointed Vincent Jewell to be their liaison to 
the Selectboard. We have talked about appointing someone from the Selectboard to the 
Schoolboard in the past. 
 
David Fuller has expressed interest in being the liaison to the Schoolboard.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Brandon Gulnick 
Town Manager 
Weathersfield, VT 
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